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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of August 28, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Lentz, Munir, Parker and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo said the Planning Commission received some notices and information about upcoming conferences.  She acknowledged receipt of  photographs from Dana Dillworth.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point:  Design Guidelines Amendment DGA-1-08; Proposal by the City of Brisbane to update and amend the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point in their entirety; APN 007-163-010, -030 & -040; 007-164-010 & -020; 007-165-010, -020, -040, -050, -060, -070, -080, -090, -100, -110 & -120


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that in 2006, the City Council authorized amendments to the Sierra Point design guidelines, and the urban design firm of Freedman, Tung & Bottomley was hired to look at the guidelines and make recommendations for enhancing the public realm.  He introduced Greg Tung, consultant, to present the results of this effort.   


Mr. Tung noted that the proposed changes represent an evolution in the guidelines and are intended to incorporate feedback from public workshops and stakeholder meetings.  He reviewed the goals and objectives of the update process.


Mr. Tung said that from the 1950's to the 1980's, most cities encouraged single-use projects, separating industrial and commercial uses from residential uses.  In recent years, he stated, urban planners have come to favor mixed-use projects to provide better livability for people as well as greater viability for retail shops and commercial uses.  Mr. Tung showed slides illustrating some of the differences in these urban design philosophies.


Mr. Tung commented that Sierra Point is a unique property because of its geographical location and its history as a landfill, as well as its Bay waterfront, sweeping views, and convenient highway access.  He displayed aerial photos of the site and pointed out its main features.  He noted that only about half of the area has been developed. 


Mr. Tung said the purpose of the revised design guidelines is to encourage a mix of office, commercial, and recreational uses that best serve the interests of the community.  He described the organization of the document and reviewed its contents.  He drew attention to the conceptual master plan, calling for twelve buildings ranging in height from two to fourteen stories.  Mr. Tung described the guidelines for roadways, parking areas, public plaza, and view corridors.  He noted that the proposed mix of offices, hotels, and retail uses will provide a range of attractions for both the people who work at Sierra Point and others from the surrounding community.  Mr. Tung showed conceptual sketches depicting how the guidelines might translate into building designs. 


Mr. Tung identified the portions of Sierra Point that will be accessible to the public, and he pointed out pedestrian trails and recreational areas.  He talked about the guidelines pertaining to landscaping elements and open spaces.


Mr. Tung welcomed comments from the Planning Commission regarding the organization of the document and its overall direction.


Community Development Director Prince observed that the revised guidelines will help correct some of the problems resulting from the single-use nature of the Sierra Point development as it was originally planned.  He said the creation of a national highway system after World War II led to urban sprawl and longer commutes for workers, which are now recognized as contributors to global warming and inefficient use of energy.  He noted that the future development of Sierra Point presents an opportunity to create a more comfortable, pedestrian-friendly environment that people can use for recreation and socializing.


Director Prince clarified that the purpose of the land swap is to allow creation of a public plaza in the most appropriate area, on the eastern side of the site at the end of the main access boulevard.  He added that the City worked with the property owners and stakeholders to enlist their support and financial participation, but no decisions were made behind closed doors without public involvement.


Commissioner Lentz said he understood that the City Council decided not to proceed with the land swap.  Director Prince noted that the general consensus at the public workshops was in favor of creating the public plaza where the consultants recommended, which would require moving the hotel farther north.  He explained that the controversy revolved around whether the proposed hotel should include a residential condominium component, and it was for this reason the City Council rejected the memorandum of understanding, not because of the public plaza or its location.  He added that the Sierra Point design guidelines needed to be revised in any case, and the public plaza is just one element of the guidelines.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the meeting packet includes the minutes of the City Council meeting when the memorandum was rejected.  She pointed out that Councilmember Conway and others suggested that the Planning Commission review the design guideline amendments and take public comments on the issues.


Commissioner Munir stated that he and many citizens had concerns about the proposed land swap.  Director Prince noted that the specific details of the land swap still will be subject to a separate review and approval process.  He stated the Commission could make a recommendation to the City Council supporting the concept of a public plaza, but without a land swap.  In that event, he observed, the plaza would have to be shifted north or south.


Commissioner Munir said he would like the staff to analyze the pros and cons of each alternative.  He welcomed advice from the consultant regarding the suitability of northern and southern sites for the plaza.


Mr. Tung indicated that they looked at a variety of sites before choosing the proposed location on the eastern side of Sierra Point.  He said this site appears to be the best place for a plaza because of its proximity to Sierra Point Parkway, wind protection, view corridors, and central location.  He noted that a northern site would have less sun exposure and would be more separated from the offices, hotels, and retail uses; a southern site would be more distant from the rest of the development and would require reconfiguring the parking areas.


Director Prince said Marina Services Director Warburton would like to expand the Marina by adding a few retail stores and services, which would take up some of the available space toward the south.  He noted that the City's overall goal is to retrofit the existing single-use office park by providing a mix of uses to activate the public realm.  He agreed with Mr. Tung that the most logical and central location for the public plaza would be as presented.  

Commissioner Munir asked if the consultants did a wind study.  He noted that the proposed plan has considerable open space, and he expressed concern that building tall structures around the plaza could actually create a wind tunnel effect.  Mr. Tung responded that no formal wind study was done.  He said the public plaza would be surrounded on three sides by buildings, which will afford some protection.  Director Prince emphasized that the diagram in the guidelines is merely conceptual, and more data about wind patterns will be available before the buildings are sited.  Commissioner Munir strongly recommended a thorough wind study.


At 8:58 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 9:05 p.m.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments and questions from the Planning Commission before taking public comments.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the organization and direction reflected in the revised design guidelines.  He observed that the roads in Sierra Point tend to be bumpy and uneven, and he asked if that problem would be corrected.  Mr. Tung explained that because Sierra Point is an old landfill, there will be a certain amount of settlement over time.  Director Prince noted that the environmental impact report (EIR) done for the biotech campus talks about differential settlement at the site.  He said most of the land has become stable, but there is still continuing compression and compaction of the underlying Bay muds.  


Commissioner Lentz recommended requiring the property owners to be responsible for ongoing road maintenance.  Commissioner Munir observed that this provision should be included in the memorandum of understanding with the developer.


Commissioner Lentz said that at the joint meeting with the City Council and other advisory groups, he brought up the idea of a small playground in the open area toward the east, and he asked if this feature could be included.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that there is nothing in the design guidelines to preclude a playground; he suggested specifically mentioning a playground in the design guidelines so it can be considered as part of the programming for the space.  He reminded the Commission that a final plaza design and programming would be subject to separate review and approval when it gets to that point.      Commissioner Lentz noted that the area toward the south of the terminus of Sierra Point Parkway might be a good location for a playground.


Commissioner Lentz proposed establishing a designated area for people to walk dogs.  Principal Planner Swiecki suggested the guidelines could include a list of programmatic elements to be considered in the eventual design of the public space.  

Commissioner Lentz asked about the type of green space envisioned between the two buildings toward the south of the plaza.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the conceptual plan calls for a lawn area; he observed that this issue can also be addressed in the final design and program for the site.


As an example, Director Prince noted that Santa Barbara purchased and enclosed an antique merry-go-round for its beachfront park, and this amenity has been a very popular attraction.  Principal Planner Swiecki observed that there are many programming possibilities that can be considered for Sierra Point.  He said a viewing pavilion might be a good way to take advantage of the sweeping vistas.  Commissioner Lentz recommended building a stairway going down to the Marina.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the ideas for landscaping, lighting, and pathways.  He asked whether invasive plants like ice plant would be removed from the site.  Director Prince pointed out that the appendix contains a list of recommended plants.  He noted that a detailed landscaping plan identifying specific plants will be created at a later stage in the process.


Commissioner Lentz recommended improving the lighting at the Marina and along the Bay Trail.  Mr. Tung observed that the main focus of the design guidelines has been the public plaza and the framework for the development.  Director Prince noted that in addition to creating new structures, the development of Sierra Point will present opportunities to improve existing conditions.


Commissioner Munir asked if there would be sufficient space for angled parking.  Mr. Tung said yes.  He explained that the intent is to provide ample parking for businesses while keeping streets narrow and pedestrian-oriented.  Commissioner Munir emphasized the need to provide wide enough streets to accommodate angled parking on both sides.  He recommended breaking up the parking areas with landscaping and trees.  Mr. Tung agreed, and noted that planted areas and other landscaping details will be specified as part of the landscaping plan.


Commissioner Munir observed that attention needs to be paid to sun angles to avoid creating visibility hazards for drivers.  Mr. Tung noted that except for the major roads, most of the streets in the development will be north-south, so glare should not be a problem.  Commissioner Munir commended the consultants for their work in Redwood City and said he hoped for a similar outcome at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Munir asked about the viability of the development without a residential component.  Mr. Tung said the concept for Sierra Point is not dependent on residential use because it features primarily daytime activities.  He added that the goal is to have stores and services for people who work at the site, people who stay at the hotel, and people from the community who come to the waterfront for recreation.  Commissioner Munir recalled hearing previously from consultants that a residential component is needed to make the development successful.  


Director Prince observed that there will be 1800 biotech employees at the site, in addition to people employed at the two new office buildings, guests at the hotel, and people visiting the Marina.  He noted that many people currently leave Sierra Point at lunchtime to eat at Brisbane Village, so it is likely they would take advantage of on-site restaurants and shops.  Director Prince commented that State Street in Santa Barbara has been transformed into a vibrant and attractive main street that draws locals and tourists.  He said creating a self-contained and activated public realm at Sierra Point will bring more people to that area as well.


Chairperson Maturo noted that residential use was not the issue before the Planning Commission; she drew attention back to the design guidelines and the concept of a public plaza.


Commissioner Munir said he was generally pleased with the proposed design guidelines.  He recommended doing wind and traffic studies before determining the exact site of the plaza.  He noted that the impact of the project on businesses in downtown Brisbane should also be considered.


Commissioner Munir expressed his opinion that the architectural theme of the development should relate to Brisbane's history.  He suggested considering a museum at the site.  Director Prince noted that there are many possibilities, including museums and artist studios.


Commissioner Parker commented that the organization of the design guidelines document was a bit hard to follow.  She said she found it helpful to compare Page 12 and Page 31 to see where things would go after the land swap.  She indicated that she liked the idea of a public plaza, but thought it might work better in another location.  She suggested that the hotel site would be ideal for a plaza and open space, and the hotel could be left in its original location.  Commissioner Parker agreed with Commissioner Munir that wind studies should be done before siting the plaza.


Chairperson Maturo said she did not understand why the proposed land swap did not include more of the green space at the corner.  She asked for clarification as to the exact amount of land the City would receive.  She expressed support for the idea of a public plaza.  Chairperson Maturo commented that she would prefer more open space and less parking.


Director Prince noted that prevailing winds at Sierra Point tend to come from the northwest, so putting the plaza in the northwest corner with a hotel behind would be both windy and shady.  He observed that lessons can be learned from Candlestick Park, which was built in the wrong orientation for wind.  


Commissioner Lentz stated that he liked the idea of including the green space at the corner in a land swap.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from audience members.


Tom Heinz, Brisbane, indicated that he liked many aspects of the design guidelines but had objections to the land swap.  He emphasized that the open land at Sierra Point is held in public trust to make up for impacts of development, and the City should not be considering giving it away to a developer without public approval.  He expressed his opinion that the developer should build a hotel on its own land, not land belonging to the City.  He characterized the proposed transaction as a land swindle rather than a land swap.


Mr. Heinz noted that the proposed street layout benefits the developer, but not the public.  He proposed building a continuous loop around the perimeter of Sierra Point rather than carving up the inside of the area.  


Mr. Heinz pointed out that Sierra Point already has plenty of active open space, although it is under-utilized.  He recommended finding better uses for the land instead of trading it away.  He questioned the need for a dense, urban development at the site, and he urged the City to explore alternatives that benefit the public.  


Mr. Heinz presented slides showing the current layout of the site and how it would look after a land swap.


Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, noted that the revised design guidelines are subject to a thorough environmental review, not a statutory exemption from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  She said the purpose of the CEQA review is to identify and disclose possible impacts so they can be considered in the decision-making process.  Ms. Dillworth urged the City to consider impacts from toxic volatile landfill gases, for example.  For this reason, she recommended sending the design guidelines back for more information and review.  


Ms. Dillworth commented that members of the public had only seven days to review the proposed design guidelines, an insufficient amount of time for a thorough review.  She said the document does not address renewable energy, including active and passive solar orientation, natural air conditioning, energy-efficient lighting, and green roofs.  Ms. Dillworth noted that provisions of the design guidelines will not reduce vehicle use.  She observed that the transportation and circulation plan is inadequate to ensure safe emergency egress.  She objected to building roadways and parking structures in areas within 100 feet of the shoreline.  Ms. Dillworth questioned how the development will connect with the rest of Brisbane. 


Ms. Dillworth noted that the planting list does not address protection of sensitive habitats.  She recommended excluding all invasive exotics and working to restore native habitat areas that support migrating birds.  Ms. Dillworth suggested considering all surfaces for public art spaces and including elements like trash cans, enclosures, and windbreaks.  


Ms. Dillworth noted that the design guidelines fail to set height and density limits for buildings.  She said improvements to the Bay Trail have been ignored, and the document proposes no new features to enhance the trail.  In addition, she recommended requiring a living wage for workers and hiring preferences for local Brisbane residents.


Ms. Dillworth recommended revising the planting list to reflect the proximity of the site to San Bruno Mountain.  She noted the proposed plan will result in more traffic trips, greater water use, and energy consumption, and these impacts need to be addressed.  She provided commissioners with information about Universal Paragon Corporation's properties elsewhere.  She said the company has a history of exceeding local rules and restrictions, and she cautioned that allowing this development in Brisbane will produce a similar result.  In conclusion, Ms. Dillworth urged the Planning Commission to return the design guidelines to the staff and require that all impacts be fully disclosed and appropriate mitigation measures and alternatives be considered. 


At 10:35 p.m., Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to extend the meeting time to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was unanimously approved.


Chairperson Maturo asked the remaining speakers to adhere to the five-minute time limit.


Michael Warburton, executive director of the Public Trust Alliance, explained that his organization is a non-profit entity devoted to defending public interests in development proposals involving public resources and public lands, especially tidelands.  He said the proposed design guidelines go well beyond the concept of a public plaza.  


John Christopher Burr, lifelong resident of Brisbane, said he and other citizens witnessed the dumping of tons of toxic materials and medical waste at Sierra Point.  He noted the unregulated landfill attracted rats and seagulls and produced noxious odors and methane emissions.  He stated that there have been no valid scientific tests to verify the safety of the site.  He added that the Association of Bay Area Governments considers Sierra Point a hazardous site.  He questioned the morality of trying to attract people to such a dangerous area.


Mr. Burr said the proposed project is inconsistent with Brisbane's General Plan, the already approved master plan, and the wishes of Brisbane citizens.  He pointed out that the project has little or no benefit for the public.  He noted the development will cost money and have negative effects on the health of the community.  He urged the City to let the voters decide whether the project should be approved.


Chairperson Maturo asked the staff to respond at the next meeting to the comments about CEQA review requirements and having a public vote.  


Director Prince reminded the Planning Commission that the purpose of the meeting was to determine whether the public plaza was a good idea and whether the landscaping and lighting should be enhanced.  He emphasized that the focus should be on the revisions to the outdated design guidelines.


Chairperson Maturo asked the staff if voter approval was necessary for the proposed land swap.  Director Prince indicated that although there was a general prohibition against gifting public lands, the nature of a "swap" implies an exchange.  He said proceeding with the proposed swap will entail an appraisal and a payment to offset any difference in values.  He clarified that the staff recommends going forward with the transaction because it will allow the best possible location for the public plaza.


Commissioner Lentz noted the City approved the Sierra Point master plan and building layout many years ago, and much has been learned about urban design and planning since then.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed revisions were appropriate.  He said he favored placement of a public plaza at the recommended location, as long as the City does not give up any land along the Bay frontage.  He recommended reducing the size of the hotel.


Commissioner Munir observed that the issue is more complex than just the design guidelines because the guidelines are connected to a proposed hotel project in a particular location.  He said he would have no problem if the guidelines applied to all parts of Sierra Point without regard to a specific site.  Director Prince clarified that that the design guidelines reflect a concept, not any specific project.  He stated that the City has had design guidelines for many years.  He observed that the existing provisions are outdated and insufficient, and the revisions represent an improvement in terms of landscaping, lighting treatments, the plaza, and a cohesive layout.  Director Prince added that the details of the features will be spelled out when a landscaping plan and site plan are developed.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the distinction would be clearer if the general provisions had been separated out from the provisions pertaining to the hotel project.


Director Prince said the questions before the Planning Commission are whether the public plaza is a good idea, and, if so, where it should be located.  He noted that the rest of the amendments enhance and improve Sierra Point as a whole.


Commissioner Parker proposed continuing this discussion to the next meeting, and other commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Lentz requested a map showing more public open space, reduced building footprints, and a more equal amount of land to be swapped.


Commissioner Munir made a motion to continue this matter to the next meeting.  Chairperson Maturo recommended having the City's consultant present at the September 11 meeting to answer additional questions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Parker excused herself and left the meeting at 11:02 p.m.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince said the next Council meeting will be on September 15.


Director Prince noted that limited funds are available for commissioners who wish to attend the West Coast Green Building Conference and other training programs.  He advised that Commissioner Lentz's request was approved, and he asked other commissioners interested in attending to let the staff know.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Munir mentioned that there had been a rash of car break-ins recently in Brisbane.  He noted that 22 cars were burglarized in a single night recently.  He urged citizens to be vigilant and contact the Police Department if they have any leads.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of September 11, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:11 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

